




















































































































AGENDA ITEM: _______________ 

MEETING DATE:            11/01/2018 

DEPARTMENT: ADMINISTRATION 

REPORT TO THE CITY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: 

Measures K&L Voter Education and Public Outreach Contract Update 

RECOMMENDATION:  

Informational item only 

BACKGROUND:  

Measure K, a City of Parlier 4% utility user’s tax, is on the November 6, 2018 ballot for 
voter approval. 

On September 6, 2018 the City Manager reported on efforts begun by the previous City 
Manager and City Attorneys to solicit a public relations vendor for an immediate voter 
outreach and public education campaign to disseminate neutral information on this 
municipal ballot measure in time for the November 2018 election. 

The ballot measure would raise funds to pay for the City’s fire protection and emergency 
medical response services that are currently expected to cost over $340,000 per year 
beginning with the current year, FY 2018-19. 

The Council on September 6 authorized the City Manager to select a firm from invited 
respondent and enter into an Agreement for professional services with the sole firm that 
had provided a responsive proposal by the time of the Council meeting, with an 
agreement budget of $30,000 from City funds.  Activities were to be restricted to legally 
compliant informational activities that would promote voter awareness and public 
education but not advocate to support or oppose the measure. 

As reported to the Council in September, the following professional service providers 
had been contacted by phone and by follow-up email to submit proposals: 

- Rose Strategic Public Relations 
- JP Marketing 
- J. Peter DeYoung 
- GlobalCommunicationsLLC 



While all had initially confirmed interest in submitting proposals, the City’s requirements 
(12,000 contacts within the 6-8 week period before November 6 including a combination 
of direct phone contacts plus door-to-door canvassing, in addition to yard signage and 
4x8 signs) were beyond the capacity of any responding firms except one, given the 
limited budget of only $30,000 and the extremely limited time frame. 

In discussions with the Rose, JP, and DeYoung firms they focused on low-cost, low-
impact activities such as website development, social media advertising, and radio.  
Only GlobalCommunicationsLLC was willing to take on a work order that required 
intensive grassroots activities and deliverables within the time frame.  However, they 
also indicated that the City’s work order would normally require a budget of $36-40,000.  
In the end, they agreed to accept the contract and to take responsibility to donate at 
their own expense or otherwise secure outside financing for any additional costs using 
non-City funds if needed. 

There is no legal or ethical bar to vendors such as any of the above accepting work 
from multiple campaigns or candidates during election season and it is common 
practice to do so.  However, the City requested and the vendor agreed that no local 
Parlier candidates would be serviced by vendor staff who were working on the City 
contract.  The vendor also agreed to make themselves available for additional unrelated 
assignments as needed as provided pricing for such potential other work in the contract 
agreement, such as mass flyer or newsletter distributions, translation services, printing, 
or graphic design not related to the Measure K & L campaign. 

The principals of the vendor firm, Krystal Hernandez and Karina Vargas, are both 
university graduates in Communications from California State University Fresno and 
many of you are likely familiar with their previous work at Fresno EOC and the Parlier 
Post, respectively.  At my suggestion they registered their enterprise with the California 
Secretary of State for business purposes (CA LLC Registration #201827410358) at their 
business mailing address, 4677 E Nevada Ave in Fresno, a property which according to 
County records is owned by an unrelated party.  This business mailing address is 
consistent with the address provided on their IRS W-9 submitted to our finance 
department along with their initial invoices, and also with the business address on file 
with the IRS at the time of their receipt of a business EIN tax ID. 

At the time of this writing, October 22, the firm has submitted a total of 2 invoices 
against the Measure K & L outreach contract, for agreed progress payments of $10,000 
each, with one more payment due upon completion of the project.  In addition, the same 
firm was utilized for unrelated deliveries of emergency utility notices on two occasions 
(at half the price of the U.S. Postal Service for previous deliveries) for a total of $2,140. 

 



ACTIVITIES TO DATE 

Here are the accomplishments of the public outreach and voter education campaign 
through Oct 22, 2018: 

 

- 4,231 registered unique voters confirmed contacted 

- 1,357 voters were not contactable by phone (840 wrong numbers, the rest 

disconnected) 

- 2,400 residences were contacted by door-to-door canvass including the 1,357 

without known phone numbers, 89 refused to speak at door, 130 voters had 

moved to new addresses, net 2,181 personal contacts 

- 503 identified Yes’s have been being targeted for focused attention schedule 

of 3-4 calls and 2-3 home visits to continue to provide information and confirm 

- 6 FTE staff have been assigned plus 4 high school student volunteers 

- Data cost ended up being above budget by $1,700, difference was absorbed 

by the vendor 

- 200 small yard signs were distributed to residences and businesses 

- 20 4x8 large signs have been installed throughout the city 

- The final two weeks are higher intensity activities including GOTV support 

(upon request of residents) 

 

NOTES 

City staff including City Manager, Deputy City Clerk, and City Attorney have responded 
in full to multiple public records requests in recent weeks from candidates, 
Councilmembers, and residents for background documents related to the vendor, 
contracting process, and payments made to date. 

The following updates have been provided to the Council on October 18 and 29 and are 
being included in this report for completeness: 

--The City is never legally allowed to use public funds for ballot advocacy of any 
kind related to these tax measures.  Any printed materials, signage, and scripted 
or unscripted communications can only be for public outreach and voter 
education.  This is why it was illegal to use City funds to say 'Vote Yes on 



Measure K & L."  The text of the collateral flyers and signs was carefully 
reviewed to remove all illegal advocacy language and only to make factual 
statements to educate the public regarding what the tax measure will pay for.  
Although the text layout was challenging, and the Spanish versions of the signs 
was even more unwieldy than the English versions, staff believes the graphic 
images are powerful and our priority was to comply with the law. 

--City staff investigated a complaint we received from mayoral candidate and 
business owner Fernando Banuelos of the NUE P.A.T.H. at the registered 
business address 560 H St, Parlier, CA, alleging that the same volunteers or 
outreach workers were also distributing candidate flyers for Mayor Beltran.  We 
found that this complaint was false and not substantiated in any way.  City funds 
cannot be used to support a specific candidate or measure.  However, as of the 
current date there has been no corroboration that any noncompliant activities 
have occurred any point related to the use of City funds to support any 
candidate's purchases or campaign workers and no comingling of any 
candidate's campaign workers or materials with the public outreach campaign 
has occurred at any point.  We have requested that any interested parties who 
may have contrary evidence provide it to the City so that we can investigate 
immediately as we all take these legal obligations extremely seriously and we are 
all on the same page together on this in every respect. 

--To date the public relations and outreach contractor has only received two 
progress payments of $10,000 each from City funds for this contract.  A second 
progress payment of $10,000 is due at the end of the contract.  This has been 
our agreed schedule with the vendor from the beginning and it has not changed 
at any point.  

--This vendor's proposal was for $36,000 in work and deliverables, of which only 
$30,000 was to be contributed from the City.  The other $6,000 was offered to be 
covered by the vendor as an in-kind donation of work and materials to the 
Measure K & L campaign or else raised by them from private donations so that 
they do not necessarily eat that whole cost alone.  However, in no case was the 
City expected nor obligated to pay more than $30,000 and the $6,000 difference 
was always agreed on all sides to be the sole responsibility of the contractor.  
The reason for the $36,000 number is because the vendor did not believe that 
$30,000 was sufficient to cover all of the activities that needed to happen during 
the short campaign timeframe, and was willing to donate or take responsibility to 
raise the difference.  (This subset of private money or in-kind work also could 
potentially create some strategic legal flexibility if necessary which we would not 
otherwise have.) 



--Although no person had come forward to the City with any direct complaints 
(we had only received second- and third-hand accounts of anonymous original 
sources as of the writing of this report).  However, Mayor Pro Tem Escoto 
identified one specific person making the claim (although not by name, only by 
political office).  Staff immediately on October 19 then sent a written request for a 
statement to that person, eventually inferred to be J.D. Garza the PUSD Board 
President, and at the same time sent a written request for a formal statement to 
Mr. Banuelos (see above).  Mr. Garza responded directly and he did not 
substantiate any of the claims, including those made in his name by other 
people.  Mr. Banuelos has not responded to the request at any point, nor to a 
follow-up request made to him on Oct 26.  Both individuals were invited to also 
provide any documentation such as photos, names, times, and locations of 
incidents related to the concerns you wrote about, however none has been 
provided. 

 

--As of this point all information collected since Oct 19th to date has only 
confirmed the response that distributed to the Council in writing on Oct 18:  there 
has been no overlap between the publicly funded tax outreach voter education 
activities, and the campaigns of any local candidates such as Mayor Beltran.  To 
the extent that unsubstantiated accusations are being made by other candidates 
or by residents or by any other persons, City staff continues to have an obligation 
to investigate and respond appropriately given the seriousness of the legal 
requirements for the use of public funds.  Staff is ready at all times to receive 
information or documentation that is causing any concern of any kind. 

 

Prepared by:      Approved by: 

City Manager      City Manager 






















